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Human Rights Foundation 
of Aotearoa New Zealand 

P O Box 106 343 
Auckland 

humanrightsfoundation@xtra.co.nz  
www.humanrightsfoundation.wordpress.com  

	

22 March 2019 
 
Hon David Parker 
Attorney-General 
Parliament Buildings 
Wellington 6160 
New Zealand 
 
BY EMAIL:  d.parker@ministers.govt.nz 
 
Re: Inquiry following Christchurch Mosque attacks 
 Terms of Reference 
 
Dear Sir, 
 
We write regarding the Prime Minister’s announcement dated 18 March 2019 about an 
inquiry into the background to the Christchurch Mosque attacks, including the roles played 
by various Government agencies including the New Zealand Security Intelligence Service 
(NZSIS). We understand Terms of Reference are being finalised for this proposed inquiry 
and we wish to express our views as members of civil society regarding the need for 
transparency and openness in the Inquiry.  
 
Our organisation and members of our Executive Management team have had extensive 
experience in legal matters and hearings involving both classified and confidential 
information for the past twenty years.  We have long-standing links with the New Zealand 
Muslim community. These links reach back to the Ahmed Zaoui case and more recently in a 
Rule of Law project we have worked on between the Muslim community and New Zealand 
government agencies from 2016 to the current date.  
 
We have been persistently raising concerns with relevant government agencies about 
increasing concerns of Islamophobia internationally and in New Zealand and raising concerns 
about intrusion into the civil liberties and rights of the Muslim community, including over-
surveillance and monitoring. We have been extensively seeking dialogue and change from 
government agencies including the New Zealand Security and Intelligence Services and the 
New Zealand Customs Service.  
 
Members of our Executive Management Committee have been contacted throughout this 
week by members and leaders of the Muslim community about the proposed Inquiry into the 
Christchurch attacks, including from those with family and friends directly affected. All have 
expressed the need for the proposed inquiry to be open and expressed fears and concerns of it 
being a secret and closed process to victims, their families and the public. 
 
The Human Rights Foundation considers that for an inquiry into “what all relevant agencies 
knew or could or should have known … and whether they could have been in a position to 
prevent the attack” to be effective, it must be conducted independently and at arms-length 
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from the Government, and particularly from the agencies concerned. It is also essential that 
the inquiry be conducted with the maximum degree of transparency possible, so that the 
public may understand both what was done wrong, and what was done right.  
 
We draw to your attention to the fact that overseas inquiries of a similar nature have been 
able to balance security concerns and the public interest in a manner which has not required 
confidential or secret proceedings or hearings. In the United Kingdom, for example, the 
Coroner’s Inquest into the London Bombings of 7 July 2005 was conducted by Lady Justice 
Hallett in public. We enclose for your reference Lady Justice Hallett’s concluding remarks, 
where she noted that with the cooperation of counsel for the families and the relevant 
agencies to provide material and prepare unclassified summaries, the Coroner was able to 
ensure that all relevant information was provided for public scrutiny. The United Kingdom 
Coroner’s Inquest was able to provide independent oversight and give all interested parties, 
including affected family members, an opportunity to actively participate and hear the 
information.  
 
The formulation of the Terms of Reference for any inquiry into the Christchurch attacks is 
critical. The Human Rights Foundation strongly urges you to make plain in the Terms of 
Reference that the starting point for the Inquiry into the Christchurch attacks must be 
openness, not secrecy. Establishing such a starting point clear is essential to ensure this 
inquiry is as open and transparent as possible. To fail to be explicit on the need for a 
presumption of openness risks an overly closed and secret inquiry, which would be 
detrimental to the interests of justice and in particular to the victims and their families.  
 
This is New Zealand’s first experience of an inquiry into a terrorist attack, and we should 
look to our neighbours to build and learn from their own experiences of such tragedies. At the 
core of this inquiry are the victims and their families, who deserve clarity about what 
happened.  
 
If established with adequate terms of reference, this inquiry has the potential to be a 
significant and positive step for justice and accountability in New Zealand. It is of paramount 
importance that the victims and families of the Christchurch Mosque attacks be permitted to 
have a meaningful role in the inquiry and that the starting point of the inquiry is therefore 
openness not secrecy. 
 
Please feel free to contact the Foundation if you have any questions, wish to discuss further, 
or for any other reason. 
 
 
Yours faithfully, 

 
 
Peter Hosking 
Chairperson 
 




























